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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

December 5, 2007

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                      
Claire Spain-Remy, Chair
Marc Gaspard
Donald Meyer 








Jim Tsang

David Hamry                                   

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup

Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President for Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Mary Davis, Chief  Job Representative, WPEA

Ms. Rebecca Zimmerman, ASPCFS President

Mr. Nathaniel Anderson, ASPCP Vice President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Mari Kruger, Debra Gilchrist, Ruth Ann Hatchett, Dan Russ, Mike Hoelscher, Michael Taylor,  Joe Elliott, Earl Sallade, Loretta Bonfadini, Sharon Coward, Marjo Burdick, Bryan Torell, Duncan Stevenson, Margaret Payne, Beth Norman, Brian Benedetti, Amanda Haines
CALL TO ORDER
Dr. Spain-Remy called the meeting to order at 2:30 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Dr. Spain-Remy led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
The report on Opportunity Grants will be postponed until January.
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the October 10, 2007 regular meeting.

MOTION PASSED

GUESTS


The following new employees where introduced:

Amanda Haines, Communications Consultant



Sabrina Crenshaw, Outreach Manager Fort Steilacoom
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

Ms. Zimmerman reported that Fort Steilacoom student leaders continue to serve students in various aspects of the campus in matters of getting them active in committees, multi-cultural events like a Native American healing circle, fun events like the Nintendo Wii game system Olympics and educational events like Rick Shenkman, political speaker and From Soldier to Student: The Returning Veteran. Student leaders have also been working to improve themselves as leaders on their campus by attending training on conflict resolution and internal training on topics such as wording for business correspondences and proper attire for business meetings. 

Ms. Zimmerman stated that after hearing some concerns about student advising, members of the student government team researched existing documentation and surveys from students. At the conclusion of their research it was found that there are multiple and sufficient methods for students to be advised or to self advise so that they can reach their academic goals.

Ms. Zimmerman stated that student government has been very involved with the inner workings of the college. Many of the leaders serve on committees such as faculty tenure, shared governance and the legislative committee. This involvement in the business aspects of the college gives student leaders a greater knowledge of the college as a whole, not just the academics piece, so that they can better serve students and assist the administration and faculty.  They also have worked on getting signs posted in the overflow parking in the South Lot, working with facilities and college relations to ensure that students are informed of closures of the college due to inclement weather in a timely manner.
. 

Ms. Zimmerman reported that on December 4, 2007 after the full process outlined in the associated students constitution and bylaws the student government impeached vice president elect Samantha Lopez. 

ASPCP (Reported by Nathaniel Anderson)

Mr. Anderson reported that a partnership between Student Life International Education and the Social Science division faculty has resulted in an African themed quarter. The publicity and promotions co-coordinator on student programs has been spearheading the effort to bring several African related lectures, a Ugandan Student Panel, and an African Vendor Fair to Pierce College Puyallup.
Mr. Anderson stated that president Andrew Monson is currently working with college administration to present a challenge course project to the executive team. This project has the potential for learning both for students as well as faculty. As student government gears up for winter quarter, there are three exciting new developments: the Tech Fee budget committee, has begun its meetings, S&A fee committee is forming, and preparing a calendar full of diverse events and programs for winter quarter.

Mr. Anderson reported that, Pierce College Puyallup had the pleasure of hosting Dr. Michael Eric Dyson as he spoke on “Debating Race” The event was a huge success, drawing in over 250 community members.
PCFT President (Reported by Ed Leitner)

No Report
WPEA Representative (Reported by Mary Davis)
Ms. Davis reported that elections for chief and assistant chief job representatives will be held in December.  These two positions serve during a calendar, not academic, year. Ms. Davis stated that she will not be running for re-election.  She will be representing Pierce College classified staff as a member of the WPEA negotiating team for the 2009-2011 contracts. Ms. Davis stated that being the chief job representative was a great opportunity for her to build leadership skills, she acknowledged Ms. Bucholz for her collaborative work with WPEA, and she thanked the members of the union for providing her with this opportunity.
Ms. Davis stated that the WPEA labor/management committee continues to participate in ongoing meetings with management to address areas of concern.  These meetings are very helpful in identifying and resolving concerns of both administration and staff. After two separate meetings staff and administration were unable to reach resolution regarding a proposal to remove a classified staff position from the bargaining unit to exempt status.  Impasse was declared on this issue.  WPEA has been told of the intent to remove two additional positions from our bargaining unit to exempt status.
Ms. Davis reported that WPEA and management met to bargain the impacts regarding the elimination of a classified staff bargaining unit graphics position.  Administration ultimately agreed to rescind the RIF notice to the employee. Another bargaining unit employee was verbally told and notice was sent to WPEA regarding the intent by administration to RIF that position.  The college rescinded that decision the next day.
Ms. Davis reported that a general membership lunch meeting was held at the Fort Steilacoom campus in November. The WPEA staff representative from Olympia attended and discussed topics of interest at both the local and state level. A meeting is planned for the Puyallup campus in December. 
Ms. Davis stated that staff continues to be concerned over the charges to use the HEC building. More information is being gathered at this time and a request has been made to address this issue at the next labor/management meeting.
Ms. Davis stated that the results of the classified staff survey taken during fall quarter have been compiled.  She asked Mr. Elliott the college database administrator to share the results with the board.
Mr. Elliott stated that he was here today with slings and arrows; however the idea is that for this information although not always positive is meant to help address some of the feelings and perhaps work on the issues/concerns of the classified staff union members. He will provide a short overview of the information and provide the board with the full survey results to read at a later time. The survey had several different parts; with multiple choice and written comment sections. Following is a sampling of the answers received:
Multiple choice

1. How do you feel “shared governance” is going?

40% responded don’t know what shared governance is

27.27% responded very poorly

42.42% responded poor 
18.18% responded fair

9.09% responded adequate

3.03% responded very fair and efficient

     2.  
How would you rate the trust level between administration and classified staff at the college?


30.91% responded very poor


43.64% responded poor


16.36% responded adequate


7.27% responded collegial


1.82% responded very collegial

      3.
How would you rate your morale at work at this time?



18.18% responded very poor



29.09% responded poor



27.27% responded fair



21.82% responded good

            3.64% responded excellent

Written comments


 What changes, if any, need to be made in your department/ district to improve working conditions?

1. Supervisors need better skills and training

2. Remodeling- new paint, equipment, signage

3. Communication between union and staff is poor at best

4. Better communication district-wide

5. Better attempt at shared governance

6. Collegial respect

7. Work conditions are good; everyone needs to take personal responsibility to make things better.

8. Trust issues

Dr. Spain-Remy asked Mr. Elliott if this survey went to all classified staff and what percentage of the two hundred and twenty-seven classified staff responded? Mr. Elliott stated that the survey did go out to all members and he is unable to answer how many people participated.  Dr. Spain-Remy stated that this is distressing news and important information for the board. She feels that the next steps should be for the campus presidents and executive vice-president to review the survey, gather more data that would include actual numbers of people that participated and meet together with the union job representations to work on a plan of action.

Mr. Gaspard asked if other colleges in our system participate in a similar survey and he would be interested to know how Pierce College compares to other institutions. Mr. Tsang asked if the communication issue has been on-going or is it a more recent? Ms. Davis responded that members would research these questions.
Dr. Johnson stated that all of these comments are important to us. We do not take this information lightly, we are very concerned. It would be really important to get additional information regarding the actual number of people that participated so we can assess if these are wide-range feelings or individual feelings. As we talk about respect and communication, it is noted that at past board meetings it was stated in the WPEA report that results from the survey would be first shared with the college presidents so they would have an opportunity to review the data and respond before it was shared with the board. Communication is an on-going issue throughout the 40-year history of Pierce College; this is a very large and complex organization. The administration cares very much about clear and inclusive communication; there has been an absence of internal communications with the vacant positions within college relations. We have now hired two new communication consultants who are already working on ways to provide information to the campus community.
Dr. Johnson commented that both presidents have regular open meetings with classified staff to listen and respond to concerns. Together we can all change our environment and continue to focus on student learning. She asks that union job representatives, presidents, and executive-vice president meet to discuss the survey and develop an action plan.
Mr. Elliott commented that this was the union’s first attempt at a district-wide survey and that only a third of the membership participated. The union job representatives look forward to working together with administration to address the concerns raised today.

SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Legislative Update

Dr. Johnson, Dr. Hasart, and Ms. Yochum reported on the core funding requests from the State Board for Community and Technical colleges. These items will be the system’s focus during the session that begins January 15, 2008. The core funding requests are as follows:

Worker Retraining Program
The Worker Retraining Program trains dislocated and unemployed workers who need to change careers in order to re-enter the workforce.  Since 1997, state funding for the 6,200 budgeted student FTEs has remained at $28.8 million, or $4,639 per FTE.  Of this amount, $1,300 per FTE is dedicated to student financial aid (to bridge the time it takes for formerly employed workers to become eligible for financial aid) and the rest goes to support colleges' instruction and other related costs.  The flat funding level has gradually become inadequate for either of these purposes.  CTC tuition has increased 84% since 1997, and legislative support for other CTC instruction has increased by 42%.  This request seeks to begin to address the funding gap for this program by increasing funding for the program by $5.7 million, which will provide a 20% increase in student financial aid and in instructional support for colleges.
Student Transitions – Running Start: 
The Running Start program affords opportunity to an ever-increasing number of high school students to simultaneously earn high school and college credit, tuition free. By statute, colleges receive reimbursement from K-12 for Running Start students.  There is a significant and growing gap between the reimbursement rate and the actual cost to provide college instruction. The annual cost of closing the funding gap is estimated at $35 million.  The State Board proposes a five-year phased funding plan to address the Running Start funding gap, and requests $7 million as the first installment in this supplemental request.  In addition, the State Board requests that colleges be allowed to report and count the portion of each Running Start FTES not covered by the K-12 reimbursement (about 0.4 of an FTE) toward state enrollment targets.
Innovation-Instructional Equipment 
The SBCTC requested $17 million in the biennial operating budget to address urgent equipment replacements needs in instructional programs.  The Legislature provided $2 million toward this request.  Equipment acquisition and replacement remains a top priority need at the colleges, and this item asks the Legislature to add $7.5 million in permanent FY 2009 funding to their original investment. 

Digital Library Resources 
This funding would provide students throughout the CTC system uniform access to the same on-line library resources they will later use on the job or at baccalaureate institutions.  Because access to these resources is critical to prepare students for the work environment and for transfer, $1.5 million in permanent annual funding is requested in the second year of this biennium.  
Campus Security 
This funding will provide each community and technical college a reasonable, baseline ability to prepare for, take preventive measures against, respond to and recover from a broad range of incidents, emergencies and disasters.  A vulnerability and threat assessment and a planning and mapping system will provide each college with the information needed to develop response plans in conjunction with local police and fire departments, conduct appropriate emergency preparedness training, install effective warning and communication systems, and purchase appropriate emergency response equipment.  

E-Discovery
The Federal courts have issued new mandatory regulations on the preservation and retrieval of electronic records.  State Board has developed this request in collaboration with the colleges, Attorney General’s Office, and the Department of Information Services, to determine the hardware and software requirements and the costs to implement an enterprise-wide solution for email archiving.    There are approximately 52,000 electronic mailboxes in the college system that would qualify for archiving.  The $1.6 million request is for software licensing, implementation/deployment, and equipment.
Facilities Maintenance and Operations Funding
This request is for funding for maintenance and operations for the two Pierce College Health Education Center buildings, one at Puyallup ($117,000) and the other at Fort Steilacoom ($535,000), both of which contain instructional space. 

Compensation Funding Shortfall 

Faculty and classified staff salary increases provided this biennium were under funded.  The salary bases used to calculate the funding amounts did not include the funding provided last biennium for faculty increments or the funding provided this biennium for certain classified salary improvements.  This request level covers the funding shortfall. 

Salary Compression and Inversion –

Salary adjustments provided for classified staff in the 2007-09 operating budget resulted in salary compression and inversion throughout the CTC system.  This request is to provide funding to address this issue.
Dr. Hasart reported that she is a member of the State Board for Community and Technical College (SBCTC) salary study taskforce. The goal of this taskforce is to complete their work by March 2008 with their final meeting sometime during spring. The SBCTC will use the results to set the legislative agenda for the next full budget session.

Dr. Johnson added that the Pierce County Colleges have scheduled meetings with the local Chamber Boards and County Council to present our legislative agenda. Earlier today the group met with the Tacoma Tribune editorial board and it was a very positive meeting with the hope of several stories to be written about the colleges. 

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Pierce College 2008-2009 Operating Budget Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the board reviewed and commented on the budget Values and Principles, Process Guidelines and key dates for the 08-09 budget development process.  Board members verified that the proposed documents align with their expected outcome for institutional effectiveness, while asking for clarifications in the language.

Ms. Wiszmann also reported that board members also reviewed FY 07-08 budget status as of October 2007 (November numbers are not yet available).  This information was presented in a new format, so members also reviewed the new format.  They asked staff to add prior year enrollment information for comparative purposes, and were generally pleased with the report format and content.

Mr. Meyer commented that the clarifications the board requested were to signal the board’s intention that the district’s priorities should be retention, enrollment growth and ensuring the district is meeting the needs and wants of the community.

Ms. Wiszmann also reported that the district received a request from the SBCTC to submit new fees and fee increases for legislative approval.  This is a result of the recently passed Initiative 960.  The initiative removed the I-601 requirement that fee increases be limited to a fiscal growth factor, and instead requires increases and new fees to be approved by the legislature.  Legislative staff and OFM are still working out the details of how the process will work – we received an email on December 3rd, requiring a response by December 10th.  This will be our only opportunity for legislative approval of FY08-09 fees covered by the initiative.  Since I-960 uses the same definition of fees as I-601, some of our fees are covered, while others are not.  As a result, we anticipate following our normal process for the remaining fees, which should come before the board at its May meeting.

Recognition of Service

Dr. Johnson acknowledged Mr. Daniel Russ, Dean of Institutional Technology, as this is his last board meeting with Pierce College. Mr. Russ has accepted a new position as the Chief Information Officer with the State Military program. Dr. Johnson thanked Mr. Russ for his dedication and exemplary service during his eight years with the college.
Mr. Russ expressed what an honor it has been for him to serve Pierce College. He is excited about his new position and the key role he will play in homeland security which will keep him connected to Pierce College. He thanked the leadership team at Pierce College for their support of him and the IT department. He is proud of the important work the college does in preparing our students for the workforce.
BOARD BUSINESS

Mr. Gaspard stated that as we move into the New Year we need to follow-up on our accreditation process and the board would like an update on where the college is in regards to addressing the evaluation team’s recommendations particularly surrounding communication through out the district.  Transitioning into a continuous improvement plan will be a priority for the board through-out the coming year.
Mr. Meyer added what is important to him as a board member is that the college is providing a quality education to our community members and that we are using measurable learning outcomes to determine if we are meeting our goals. He believes that the concerns brought forward by the faculty and staff will be resolved as we continue through our continuous improvement plan.
Dr. Johnson stated that in designing our self-study process, we wanted to reflect on our accomplishments and establish a plan for change and a plan to sustain what is working well. Each department and program prepared action plans based on asking themselves “if we are doing our work in an exemplary way what would that look like”. The actions plans will guide the college in setting our agenda for district-wide planning and enhancement. We have had broad-based participation in this process that is already leading to changes in the way various departments communicate and operate. As a college we must continue to remain focused on what is best for our students.
Mr. Gaspard commented that in our day-to-day work sometimes it is difficult to see all the positive work that goes on. The visiting accreditation evaluation team confirmed and commended the college for its work, student-centered focus and it’s passion for education. The board is very proud of the work that the chancellor and the entire college community are doing.
BOARD ACTION
Board Action 2007-25 Pierce College Board of Trustees 2008 Regular Meeting Schedule

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to approve board action 2007-25 Pierce College Board of Trustees 2008 Regular Meeting Schedule. 

MOTION PASSED

Activities Calendar

December 7

PCCC Meeting with Local Legislators
Bates Technical College
7:30am

January 22-23

TACTC Winter Meeting


Olympia

February 11-13
ACCT National Legislative Summit

Washington DC

February 19

All-District Day
NEXT REGULAR

January 9, 2008 Pierce College Puyallup
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:35pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy, Board Chair
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